GOVERNING BODY MEETING

7 & 8 September 2022
QUESTION TIME

1.
The Reverend Dr Jonathon Wright (diocese of Swansea & Brecon)
What was the ratio, by diocese, of stipendiary clergy to archdeacons to full-time equivalent support staff employed in dioceses in 2002 and 2012, and what is the ratio today?  


Answer to be given by the Archbishop 
I am pleased to respond to Rev Dr Jonathon Wright’s question, and am grateful to the Diocesan Secretaries for providing the relevant data in respect of stipendiary clergy and DBF staff. 

It has not proved possible to collect comprehensive data for 2002 - that date is before our Infonet database was introduced. On the screens is a chart which shows for 2012 and 2022, the number of stipendiary clergy (full-time equivalent), archdeacons and DBF staff (again, full time equivalent) for each of the dioceses. 
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I should immediately make some caveats on the figures you can see. It has proved impracticable to provide a full-time equivalent breakdown for the Archdeacons, so the figures provided are the total headcount of those serving as Archdeacons. In 2022, as in 2012, some Archdeacons combine their role with parochial responsibilities and some with diocesan responsibilities. To take one example, the 2022 figure for Bangor includes Bishop Mary, who combines her role as Assistant Bishop with the role of Archdeacon of Bangor.

The statistics show an overall decline in the number of stipendiary clergy (there are approximately 83% of the number of stipends that there were in 2012) and a small increase in the numbers of Archdeacons and DBF Staff (in each case, there are now approximately 107% of the numbers in 2012).

I suspect that behind your question lies a concern about the falling number of stipendiary clergy and the pressure this creates for ordained colleagues. We are asking a great deal from all our colleagues today. Ministry has never been more complex and the need for support never more obvious. But we must also acknowledge that the church’s ministry is not confined to stipendiary clergy and the need to authorise and support new ministries which pioneer and plant new communities is as great a challenge as any other. I have drawn attention in my Presidential Address to the 10-year plan and we are due to discuss this later in this Governing Body. I look forward to engaging with the Governing Body as we confer on the ways in which, as a church, we can build capacity for growth and become fruitful in all the dioceses.

+Andrew Cambrensis

2. 
Cathryn Brooker (diocese of Monmouth)

Following the recommendation in the Harries Report, Ministry Areas have been introduced across the Province. Also in the report was the recommendation to reduce the number of Dioceses. What progress has been made with this? 
Answer to be given by the Bishop of Monmouth 
Thank you for this question, Cathryn.  The Harries Review report does indeed make reference to the number of dioceses, but its references to the reduction in their number are predicated on an initial period of closer working together, amalgamation of committees and a move to three administrative centres.  Only when that has been operating for some years (the report suggests three) should a judgement be made as to whether or not to reduce the number of dioceses. 
The Harries report also makes the good point that any move to reduce the number of dioceses would consume a lot of time and energy when we should, arguably, be occupied with more important matters.  The Church in Wales Review Implementation Group, which advised on the implementation of the Harries report’s recommendations, also considered this not to be an area of high priority. 

But, your question Cathryn is a very helpful prompt to remind us about the Harries report’s recommendations about closer diocesan and provincial working and the streamlining of structural administration.  We are considering this in our discussions relating to the 10-year plan, but I think it is fair to say that we could have made more progress in this area over the last ten years.  There are some instances of good inter-diocesan working and sharing of resources but, of course, more could be done.  I would hope that your question will encourage us at both provincial and diocesan levels to look more urgently at what resources can be pooled and administrative functions shared.  It is, after all, a matter of exercising good stewardship and making the best use of the resources God has given us.
So, basically Cathryn, no substantive work has been undertaken to reduce the number of dioceses, but I am hopeful that we can strive for more progress on the integration of administrative structures and operations.  Whether this leads us towards a reduction in the number of dioceses is something we will discover. 

3. 
The Venerable Andrew Grimwood (diocese of St Asaph)
Could we have an update on the progress of the clergy remuneration review and target dates for its implementation?
Answer to be given by Mrs Hilary Wiseman, Deputy Chair of the Representative Body 

Thank you for this question, Archdeacon and it is certainly true that this matter has become much delayed.  We had hoped to have implemented the recommendations Clergy Remuneration Review by now, but unfortunately this work has been frustrated by a very significant matter outside our control, which I will explain.

The Clergy Remuneration Review report was finalised and presented to the RB in 2019.  This was a very long, detailed document that needed quite a lot of digestion and the RB established a small working group, which I chaired, to do this digestion for it and make recommendations on the actual implementation of the Review’s recommendations.  The working group had concluded its work by October 2020 and the RB discussed and supported the working group’s proposals in November 2020 – although, some matters of detail remained.

But then came a significant stumbling block, which has been occupying the RB ever since.  As we know, the Clergy Pension Scheme is held as part of the RB’s General Fund and not as a separate pension scheme, managed and administered separately.  This has always been the case and legal advice had over the years always confirmed this arrangement was sound.  Every three years the RB checks this position and in November 2020 was due to do this – but advice from the Scheme’s external solicitors – received very shortly before the meeting – indicated that this arrangement was no longer legally sound and the Scheme should be separated.

This news was extremely serious as the extracting of the assets of the Clergy Pension Scheme from the General Fund would be costly and would seriously reduce the income generation potential of the Fund, thus lowering considerably the ability of the RB’s assets to generate investment income and therefore to fund the activities of the Church in Wales.  A second opinion, or more accurately a series of opinions, were therefore sought from a specialist pensions barrister and from a senior actuary.

Being integrated within the RB’s general assets makes our Clergy Pension Scheme extremely unusual – if not unique and, because of these complexities and others, including a detailed actuarial audit of our current arrangements, final advice was a long time coming.  But we are almost there – finally – and the mood music from our advisors seems positive, although as ever the devil will be in the detail.

This has been long-winded and very frustrating – particularly as the working group I chaired worked hard to distil the Review’s recommendations into implementable actions really rather swiftly.  But sorting out this legal matter was imperative because of the intrinsic importance of the Clergy Pension Scheme to current remuneration and any changes that are made to these arrangements.

So, to summarise: I’m afraid progress has been frustrated over the last two years and I can’t give target dates for implementation.   As the pension-related queries are now concluding we should be able to resume work in earnest by the end of 2022.
4.
The Reverend Lance Sharpe (diocese of Swansea & Brecon)

"The pay structure for clergy as detailed in the constitution is antiquated and not fit for purpose." Could the Bench of Bishops comment on this particularly in reference to the percentages scheme laid out in the constitution. Why are some roles not remunerated in relation to their responsibilities such as Directors of Ministry or Directors of Ordinands for example? Additionally, could we have an update on the remuneration work that was in committee?
Answer to be given by the Assistant Bishop in Bangor 

Thank you for this question Lance.  I will address here your first point, relating to the grading of clergy stipends: I think what Hilary has just said in relation to Archdeacon Andy Grimwood’s question should provide the update you ask for in your second point, relating to the Clergy Remuneration Review.
The pay structure for clergy – including the percentages - was addressed as part of the Clergy Remuneration Review and the Review made a specific recommendation for the inclusion of additional, higher, stipend rates to recognise levels of additional responsibility.  But, as you have just heard from Hilary, we are behind with the implementation of the Remuneration Review and, therefore, no decisions in relation to those recommendations have yet been made.

There is shared concern that we act justly and with integrity about clergy renumeration and a shared understanding that we do need to make progress on this.  There are obvious anomalies with the current system.  It is not a simple issue to resolve and within the Church in Wales there will be a range of theological viewpoints that will affect how we feel about whatever system is adopted.

